

# 2018 Action Plan DRAFT

# Public comment attached

**City of Colorado Springs** 

Community Development Division 30 S. Nevada, Suite 604 Colorado Springs, CO 80903

# **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	
AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)	3
PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies – 91.200(b)	7
AP-10 Consultation – 91.100, 91.200(b), 91.215(l)	8
AP-12 Participation – 91.105, 91.200(c)	15
Expected Resources	17
AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.220(c)(1,2)	17
AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives	21
Projects	25
AP-35 Projects – 91.220(d)	25
AP-38 Project Summary	
AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.220(f)	34
Affordable Housing	36
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 91.220(g)	36
AP-60 Public Housing – 91.220(h)	
AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.220(i)	
AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing – 91.220(j)	
AP-85 Other Actions – 91.220(k)	
Program Specific Requirements	47
TRANSFER. SALE OR DISPOSITION OF LESSEE'S INTEREST	48

**Executive Summary** 

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)

1. Introduction

Each year the City of Colorado Springs receives federal grant funds from the US Department of Housing

and Urban Development (HUD) to invest in local housing and community development activities. The Community Development Division (CDD) prepares an Annual Action Plan (AAP) to guide the use of HUD

grant funds for the coming program year. The AAP is the result of consultation with various

stakeholders, including agencies responsible for carrying out eligible projects and activities, local

government representatives, interested community members, and advocacy groups for disadvantaged

populations such as the disabled, individuals and families experiencing homelessness, and low-income

seniors. The AAP lays out specific goals that address the community's priority needs. The priority needs

identified in the Community Development Division's AAP are:

1) Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing

2) Homeless Prevention

3) Neighborhood Stabilization

Projects and activities addressing the community's priority needs will primarily benefit low- and-

moderate-income (LMI) residents of the City by achieving measurable improvements in the lives of households earning less than 80% of the Area Median Income (AMI), and, to the greatest extent

possible, measurable improvements in the lives of very low income (less than 50% AMI) and extremely

low income (less than 30% AMI) households.

2. Summarize the goals and objectives identified in the Plan

A summary of the goals and objectives included in CDD's Action Plan is as follows:

**Affordable Housing Objectives:** 

Increase the supply of affordable rental and homeownership units.

Outcome: 276 housing units

Preserve affordability of existing rental and homeownership units.

Outcome: 79 housing units

Increase the supply of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.

Outcome: 206 housing units

Improve housing availability and conditions for Extremely Low-Income (ELI) households.

Outcome: 12 housing units

#### **Homeless Prevention Objectives:**

Increase the number of permanent supportive housing units available to ELI individuals struggling with addiction

Outcome: 12 housing units

Increase the number of individuals exiting homelessness

Outcome: 65 of individuals securing PSH or other form of stable housing

## **Neighborhood Stabilization Objectives:**

Improve the condition of one or more key neighborhood facilities in a low- to moderate-income neighborhood.

Outcome: 2 facilities improved

Increase homeownership in one or more of the City's disadvantaged CTs.

Outcome: 8 households assisted

#### 3. **Evaluation of past performance**

The Community Development Division has made significant progress toward achieving the outcomes described in the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan. In particular, non-housing community development activities have exceeded both annual and cumulative goals for the number of persons assisted. Following completion of the 2017 program year, CDD expects to report on the following:

- \$500K of CDBG funds used for the modernization and improvement of the Hillside Community Center. The project will benefit approximately 10,000 low- to moderate-income neighborhood residents by completing ADA modifications and replacing substandard exterior components.
- \$450K of CDBG funds to install missing sidewalks, curb ramps, and improve access to transit along the N. Cascade Ave bus route serving a low- to moderate-income neighborhood.
- \$440K of CDBG funds for public service activities that help prevent and end homelessness.

Annual Action Plan 2018

4

The 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan included a goal to construct 45 new affordable rental units. The 2017 program year has seen an unprecedented number of new rental units in production. 420 rental units are currently under construction with tax credit reservations in place for an additional 125 units. CDD has provided letters of support to the Colorado Housing Finance Authority for 98 more units.

Significant progress has been made toward meeting the goals set out for improvement and preservation of the existing affordable housing stock as well. CDD is funding the creation of 4 affordable and accessible units at the Woodbine Apartments owned and managed by Greccio Housing, as well as the conversion of 3 dwelling units owned and managed by the Colorado Springs Housing Authority through its Section 504 plan.

CDD's in-house owner-occupied rehabilitation program targeted very low- and extremely low-income households for assistance. Accomplishments related to this program are expected to be as follows:

- \$280K in CDBG funds for residential improvements through CDD's Emergency Repair and Architectural Barrier Removal programs.
- \$250K of HOME funds for repair of substandard living conditions in low- to moderate-income households.
- \$285K of HOME funds for rental assistance for 30 ongoing and 15 additional low- to moderate-income households.

Significant accomplishments in 2017 include:

- Meeting CDBG timeliness requirements for expenditures. The Division must show timely expenditure of grant funds by carrying out eligible activities within a two-year timeframe.
- Improvements to CDD's internal structure and administrative performance through updated
  policies and procedures, revised contract templates, technical assistance and subrecipient
  monitoring plans. The Division also responded to comments by HUD's Office of Fair Housing and
  Economic Opportunity by significantly improving its federal reporting of beneficiaries, including
  contracting and job opportunities related to grant funding of construction projects.

#### 4. Summary of Citizen Participation Process and consultation process

The City is in compliance with a citizen participation plan that satisfies the requirements of 24 CFR 91.105. The City's Citizen Participation Plan details procedures for involving the public to determine its housing and community development needs, to develop strategies for addressing those needs, and to undertake specific actions consistent with those strategies. Citizen participation took place through meetings with the Continuum of Care, targeted groups of vulnerable populations, online surveys, neighborhood meetings to discuss capital improvements projects, local interest group meetings, and an open and competitive Notice of Funding Availability process. In gathering input on community needs for consideration in preparing the 2018 Action Plan, Community Development Division (CDD) staff hosted

five public hearings in locations around the City; hosted a community forum with residents experiencing homelessness; and conducted an online survey on specific neighborhood issues. City Council hosted a public input meeting on the municipal budget on October 19, 2017, which included the estimated budgets for the federal entitlement programs. Public comment and responses are summarized herein as required by HUD.

#### 5. Summary of public comments

Input from public hearings and listening sessions in the Fall of 2017 largely centered on needs for: more affordable housing, especially for persons with disabilities and people experiencing homelessness; expanded transit services; higher paying jobs; housing and resource navigational services; more resources for seniors (housing and "age in place" policies); better agency collaboration; better pedestrian infrastructure (accessible sidewalks, trail connectivity, and complete neighborhood approach); more non-faith based shelter and supportive housing; more public investment in the Southeast; more strategic outreach to renters; and more training and incentives for landlords to eliminate housing barriers for the homeless.

A draft of this Action Plan was made available online and in public forums from January 1 through January 31. Input was solicited through a presentation to City Council on January 22, a separate public hearing also on January 22, email distribution, City social media, Continuum of Care meetings, and at a meeting of the Coalition of Homeless Assistance Providers.

A more complete summary of citizen participation comments appears in the appendix section of this plan.

#### Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them

All comments were accepted.

## 7. Summary

The City of Colorado Springs expects to receive the following HUD funding for program year 2018:

Community Development Block Grant = \$2,572,227

HOME Investment Partnership = \$1,012,588

Emergency Solutions Grant = \$226,391

In addition, the City conservatively estimates receiving approximately \$100,000 in CDBG Program Income and an estimated \$1,600,000 in HOME Program Income to be made available for 2018.

# PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies - 91.200(b)

# 1. Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency
CDBG Administrator	COLORADO SPRINGS	Community Development Division (CDD)
HOME Administrator	COLORADO SPRINGS	Community Development Division (CDD)
ESG Administrator	COLORADO SPRINGS	Community Development Division (CDD)

Table 1 - Responsible Agencies

#### **Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information**

Robert S. Posey HUD Program Administrator City of Colorado Springs Community Development Division 30 S. Nevada Avenue, Suite 604 Colorado Springs, CO 80903

Office: 719-385-6880

steve.posey@coloradosprings.gov

www.coloradosprings.gov

## AP-10 Consultation - 91.100, 91.200(b), 91.215(l)

#### 1. Introduction

The City of Colorado Springs Community Development Division (CDD) continues to refine its outreach effort to maximize input from a large cross-section of stakeholders. This year, in addition to holding public hearings with published meeting notices and stakeholder meetings with partner agencies, the Division coordinated with the local Continuum of Care to collect feedback from local social service providers about local priorities for strategy and funding of affordable housing and homeless services. The Division took the feedback from all public Fall 2018 sessions into consideration alongside information gathered from concurrent planning efforts, as well as past outreach efforts. For instance, staff regarded the input from the previous year's forum for residents experiencing homelessness as relevant and timely as ever, as the region's homeless population did increase, as indicated in the 2017 Point in Time report for the El Paso County area.

Provide a concise summary of the jurisdiction's activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health and service agencies (91.215(I))

CDD actively consulted with a variety of non-profits, social service providers, community residents, and governmental agencies to determine the needs of the city and better allocate entitlement resources. The CDD staff represents the City in ex-officio status as a member of the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care and meets with the governing board and executive team monthly. The governing board and executive team are made up of private, governmental, mental health and service agency representatives. The CDD board member served on strategic planning and ranking and prioritization teams for the Continuum of Care, opening the lines of communication between the City and CoC member organizations about funding priorities and service gaps.

The Colorado Springs Housing Authority is also a member of the governing board. The CDD manager met with CHSA regularly over 2017 to discuss joint programs and the impacts of budget cuts on the City's public housing stock. This cooperative effort led to 2018 plans for CDD assistance in rehabilitating CHSA units for accessibility.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness.

**Pikes Peak Continuum of Care.** CDD is actively involved in the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care, which exists to plan and support implementation of strategies that will support a collaborative community-based system of housing and services for those experiencing homelessness or those persons at risk of homelessness within the City of Colorado Springs and El Paso County. Throughout PY 2017, the

Community Development Manager sat on the CoC governing board as an ex officio member to support long-range planning and policy formation and to develop a strategic funding model that maximizes the impact of federal block grant dollars. The CoC adopted a ten-year strategic plan in April 2016 and the Action Plan includes the priorities identified by the CoC. CoC members are invited to comment on the City's Annual Action Plans. The Community Development Manager is also a member of the Ranking and Prioritization Committee, making recommendations for use of CoC competitive funding. CDD also used the CoC's strategic plan goals as priority criteria to solicit and score 2017 Public Services projects.

Low Barrier Emergency Shelter and Permanent Supportive Housing Campus Expansion. The City's 2016 investment in the construction of the first phase of Springs Rescue Mission's low-barrier, 183-bed emergency shelter continues to the next phase. City and private funds have helped the shelter work on its next phase, a 65 unit permanent supportive housing project on campus to house the most vulnerable clients.

Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the jurisdiction's area in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards for and evaluate outcomes of projects and activities assisted by ESG funds, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the operation and administration of HMIS

The City recognizes that collaboration is an ongoing and evolving process and uses a combination of mechanisms for conducting consultation with the CoC and other key stakeholders. These mechanisms include the following:

- Governing Board Participation Per the CoC Governance Charter, the City appoints a
  representative from the City Division responsible for administering ESG Program funds to the
  CoC Governing Board. The representative serves in an ex-officio capacity. The City
  representative also participates in the meetings of the Executive Committee of the Governing
  Board to provide technical assistance on ESG requirements, advocate for best practices and
  coordinate consultation processes. Participation better ensures coordination occurs on an ongoing basis.
- Stakeholder Meetings The City convenes meetings of representatives of the CoC leadership and the Consolidated Plan jurisdiction to set priorities for ESG funding and to provide input in the development of plans and policies. Priority setting and allocations begins annually with the City's needs assessment process for the Consolidated Plan or Annual Action Plan. CoC staff attends public meetings and the City hosts at least one meeting with CoC members. The meetings may include additional key stakeholders as well, such as leaders from other homeless planning committees or networks. The City prepares a plan for use and allocation of funds and presents the plan to the CoC Governing Board for approval prior to being submitted for approval to City Council.

The City prepares a recommendation for use of funds with the Annual Action Plan and presents it to the CoC for input prior to being submitted for approval to City Council. ESG subrecipients for emergency shelter, street outreach, homeless prevention and rapid rehousing are selected through a competitive application process administered by the City. HMIS is funded through a direct allocation to the HMIS lead, though an application is required.

The Pikes Peak United Way (PPUW) will no longer serve as the HMIS administrator after 2017. In an effort to build critical capacity, the CoC sought a new administrative entity to take over operations, including HMIS and Coordinated Entry. The PPUW helped the CoC establish a coordinated entry and assessment system to ensure there is no wrong door for people seeking services to prevent and end homelessness and to serve the highest priority needs first. The system is now in place and is continually evolving to meet the needs of service providers and residents.

In 2017, CDD awarded its first ESG grant funds under the guidance of its new ESG Written Standards, a document also refined and approved by the CoC in 2017. The Division will rely on accurate and timely HMIS data to look at subrecipients' final performance data.

2. Describe Agencies, groups, organizations and others who participated in the process and describe the jurisdiction's consultations with housing, social service agencies and other entities

(see next page)

Table 2 – Agencies, groups, organizations who participated

Та	Table 2 – Agencies, groups, organizations who participated							
1	Agency/Group/Organization	City of Colorado Springs						
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Other government - Local						
	What section of the Plan was addressed by	Housing Need Assessment						
	Consultation?	Homeless Strategy						
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	More precise identification of areas in need of more housing units, housing rehabilitation, affordable housing preservation, or other stabilization methods. CDD participates in the Facilities Maintenance, ADA, and Infrastructure Coordinating Committees.						
		Sits on a council member's Affordable Housing task force						
		Worked with Code Enforcement to share Fair Housing resources and collect locational data on housing complaints						
		Works with the City's new Homelessness Prevention and Response Coordinator						
2	Agency/Group/Organization	Pikes Peak United Way Continuum of Care						
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services-homeless						
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Homelessness Strategy						
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	The Continuum of Care encompasses El Paso County, Colorado. The implementing organization for the Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) is Pikes Peak United Way. CDD serves on the board and collaborates with area providers to identify gaps in homeless facilities and services. PPUW staff was involved with other state CoC members to choose a new HMIS software platform and communicated service change implications with City staff.						
3	Agency/Group/Organization	COLORADO SPRINGS HOUSING AUTHORITY						
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	PHA Services - Housing						
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Public Housing Needs						
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	CSHA is the local PHA. Met with Executive Director to discuss accessibility challenges in public housing, permanent supportive housing, and debt relief strategies.						

4	Agency/Group/Organization	El Paso County Housing Authority
4	Agency/Group/Organization	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	PHA Services - Housing
		_
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Public Housing Needs
	Briefly describe how the	El Paso County Housing Authority is a funding source for local
	Agency/Group/Organization was consulted.	affordable housing. They have supported affordable
	What are the anticipated outcomes of the	developments and workforce housing.
	consultation or areas for improved	
	coordination?	
5	Agency/Group/Organization	CHAP Comprehensive Homeless Assistance Providers
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services-homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by	Homelessness Strategy
	Consultation?	
	Briefly describe how the	CHAP is a community of service providers caring for people
	Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the	experiencing homelessness in the Colorado Springs area and comprises much of the membership of the CoC. CDD staff
	consultation or areas for improved	assisted the CHAP strategic planning task force with indicator
	coordination?	data and policy guidance.
6	Agency/Group/Organization	Council of Neighbors and Organizations (CONO)
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Neighborhood Organization
	What section of the Plan was addressed by	Economic Development
	Consultation?	Community Engagement
	Briefly describe how the	We talked about partnership with the Division's work in the
	Agency/Group/Organization was consulted.	Mill Street neighborhood and in the Southeast neighborhoods.
	What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved	We anticipate more robust public participation for planning
	coordination?	and implementation projects in both of those areas.
7	Agency/Group/Organization	Commission on Aging
		5 5
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Civic leaders
		Services-Elderly persons
	What section of the Plan was addressed by	
	Consultation?	
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Non-homeless special needs

Briefly describ	e how the	CDD staff was invited to share its strategic goals with this City
Agency/Group	p/Organization was consulted.	Council commission on its inaugural meeting and solicit input
What are the	anticipated outcomes of the	on priorities. The anticipated outcome is the Council-
consultation	or areas for improved	appointed commissioners' greater understanding of the role
coordination?		CDBG/ESG/HOME dollars play in supporting low-income
		seniors in the City.

### Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting

In addition to regular consultation with the CoC and Colorado Springs Housing Authority, CDD actively consulted throughout the year with a variety of non-profits, social service providers, community residents, neighborhood organizations and governmental agencies to determine the needs of the City and better allocate entitlement resources. CDD also consulted internally with City departments including Parks, Police, Planning, Public Works, Fire, Economic Development and Emergency Management.

## Other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan

Name of Plan	Lead Organization	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?				
Our Path Home: A	Pikes Peak Continuum of	The City and the local continuum of care both have a Housing First-centered strategy to prevent and end				
Strategic Shift	Care	homelessness in the region.				
Colorado Springs 2014	City of Colorado	Affordable housing needs assessment and barriers to				
Affordable Housing	Springs & El Paso	affordable housing are extrapolated from the results of				
Needs Analysis	County	this analysis.				
Colorado Springs	City of Colorado	Impediments to Fair Housing Choice and the goals &				
Analysis of	City of Colorado	strategies necessary to overcome them are extrapolated				
Impediments	Springs	from this analysis.				
		The CIP prioritization informed the public facilities goals				
Capital Improvement	City of Colorado Springs	outlined in this plan, specifically in regards to				
Program		rehabilitating existing facilities and investing in energy				
Piogram		efficiency improvements to reduce long-term operating				
		costs.				
2017 CAPER & Annual	City of Colorado	These federal documents are considered in order to				
Action Plan	Springs	assess progress, long term strategic planning, and future				
Action Flan	Springs	goals in light of past efforts.				
2016 2020 Stratogic	City of Colorado	The CDD supports the City's Strategic Plan by funding				
2016-2020 Strategic	City of Colorado	projects and services that provide emergency shelter and				
riali	Springs	supporting affordable housing for vulnerable populations.				

Name of Plan	Lead	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the				
	Organization	goals of each plan?				
Assessment of Fair Housing 2017-2021	El Paso County	The CDD continues to pursue meaningful actions that eliminate barriers to fair housing in the El Paso county seat.				
PlanCOS	City of Colorado Springs	The still-ongoing comprehensive planning process and CDD both prioritize affordable housing and accessible neighborhoods.				
Mill Street Neighborhood Plan	City of Colorado Springs	CDD is funding the Mill Street Neighborhood Plan, making the plan itself a means to achieve our goal of stabilizing and improving struggling neighborhoods.				
Age Friendly Colorado	Innovations in	The two plans prioritize affordable and accessible housing				
Springs	Aging	and public facilities.				
Language Accessibility Plan	City of Colorado Springs	The City strives to make all City programs and events accessible to diverse populations, from marketing to customer service to feedback. This plan informed the outreach strategies CDD will use to implement the projects outlined in the Action Plan.				

Table 3 – Other local / regional / federal planning efforts

# AP-12 Participation - 91.105, 91.200(c)

# 1. Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation Summarize citizen participation process and how it impacted goal-setting

In preparation for the 2018 Action Plan, CDD continued to create targeted public outreach for vulnerable communities.

CDD hosted three listening sessions from October 12-17, 2017 at various locations around the City, including City Hall, Southeast public library, and The Independence Center. A notice was posted in the paper on September 25, 2017; a Spanish version appeared in the regional Spanish-language newspaper. The Division also advertised these via targeted flyers and list-serve emails.

## **Citizen Participation Outreach**

Sort Order	Mode of Outreach	Target of Outreach	Summary of response/ attendance	Summary of comments received	Summary of comments not accepted and reasons
1	Internet outreach/ Local television station	Non- targeted/broad community	CDD created a video on its role in financing low-income senior housing project. The video was posted on the City website and shared through SpringsTV. https://vimeo.com/235639060	No comments received.	
2	Public Hearing	Non- targeted/broad community	Action Plan Public Hearing on October 17, 201 at City Hall (5:30-6:30pm) Public notice published on September 25, 2017.	There was a lively discussion about the budget. One resident called the next day to talk about the barriers to finding affordable housing.	All comments were accepted.
3	Stakeholder meeting	Persons with disabilities	Listening session open to the public held at The Independence Center on October 12, 2017. Nine people attended. Public notice published on September 25, 2017.	Consensus over the severity of the lack of affordable, accessible housing. Questions about eligibility for publicly funded housing.	All comments were accepted.

Sort Order	Mode of Outreach	Target of Outreach	Summary of response/ attendance	Summary of comments received	Summary of comments not accepted and reasons
4	Public Meeting	Residents of Southeast Colorado Springs, an identified target area for local CDBG funding	Listening session on the 2018 Action Plan open to the public at the Sand Creek Library on October 16, 2017 (5:30 - 6:30pm). Seven residents attended. Public notice published on September 25, 2017.	Frustration over lack of investment (specifically over new affordable housing projects. Discussion with attendee Rep. Tony Exum about current statewide initiatives to spur affordable housing and protect tenants.	All comments were accepted.
5	Stakeholder meeting	Continuum of Care members, public stakeholders	CoC Biannual Members Conference, Antlers Hotel, November 7, 2017. Approx. 120 attendees.	We asked attendees how to balance acute and long-term needs and what funding and political priorities we need to focus on to reduce homelessness. Comments centered around collaboration and the urgency of local public funding for housing.	All comments were accepted
6	30-Day Public Comment Period	Non- targeted/broad community	The City's CDD is holding its 30-day public comment period from January 1, 2018 to January 31, 2018. Residents are invited to submit comments via phone, email, mail, or in person at the January 22, 2018 public hearing. A notice was advertised through the newspaper, city communications, and through the CDD's community list serve. Public notice published on December 29, 2017.	Ongoing	Ongoing

Table 4 – Citizen Participation Outreach

# **Expected Resources**

# **AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.220(c)(1,2)**

#### Introduction

HUD's annual budget continues to be in the spotlight. CDD does not expect to receive notification of the amounts available for Program Year 2018 until the Spring/Summer. For planning purposes, the expected resources for 2018 have been conservatively estimated to be 5% lower than the allocations received in 2017. For Program Year 2018, beginning on April 1, 2018, CDD expects to receive the following amounts:

Community Development Block Grant = \$2,572,227

HOME Investment Partnership Program = \$1,012,588

Emergency Solutions Grant = \$226,391

In the event that 2018 allocations differ by more than 5% from the estimates included in this draft, the following contingency provisions will determine the impact on proposed projects/activities:

CDBG: Any additional allocation will be made available for affordable housing. A reduction in the estimated allocation will be distributed on a pro rata basis across Public Facilities and Public Services projects.

HOME: Additional allocations or reductions will be applied on a pro rata basis across all projects and activities.

ESG: Additional allocations or reductions will be applied on a pro rata basis across all projects and activities.

24 CFR 200(h) allows grantees and their subrecipients to incur pre-award costs prior to the effective date of the grantee's HUD agreement under certain conditions:

The costs are included in the grantee's consolidated plan;

Citizens are advised of the extent to which pre-award costs will affect future grants.

Pre-award costs will only be incurred for projects and activities included in CDD's Consolidated Plan, and pre-award costs incurred prior to the effective date of CDD's grant agreement with HUD will not affect future grants.

# **Anticipated Resources**

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ex	pected Amount	Available Yea	r 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	
CDBG	public - federal	Acquisition Admin and Planning Economic Development Housing Public Improvements Public Services	\$2,572,227	\$100,000	0	\$2,672,227		
НОМЕ	public - federal	Acquisition Homebuyer assistance Homeowner rehab Multifamily rental new construction Multifamily rental rehab New construction for ownership TBRA	\$1,012,588	\$1,600,000	0	\$2,612,588		

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Exp	ected Amount	Available Yea	nr 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan	
							\$	
ESG	public	Conversion						
	-	and rehab for						
	federal	transitional						
		housing						
		Financial						
		Assistance						
		Overnight						
		shelter						
		Rapid re-	\$ 226,391	0	0	\$ 226,391		
		housing						
		(rental						
		assistance)						
		Rental						
		Assistance						
		Services						
		Transitional						
		housing						

Table 5 - Expected Resources - Priority Table

# Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied

CDD actively looks for projects and activities that maximize the leveraging of private, state, and local funds to accomplish the objectives outlined in this plan. This is accomplished by coordinating federal investments with other City Departments, maintaining a network of contacts with service organizations and philanthropic institutions, and requiring letters of commitment from other funding sources for applications for federal grant funds.

CDD complies with match requirements for its federal grants. The ESG match requirement of 100% is met by requiring subrecipients to provide non-federal matching funds in an amount greater to or equal than their grant award. A match report is required from each subrecipient prior to disbursement of funds and project close-out. The HOME match requirement is met by carrying over excess HOME matching funds from prior years. Currently, CDD's excess available match is approximately \$3.4M. All match funds are reported annually in the Consolidated Annual Performance Report.

# If appropriate, describe publically owned land or property located within the jurisdiction that may be used to address the needs identified in the plan

CDD has identified four (4) parcels of City-owned property that are suitable for affordable housing development. Three of the parcels are suitable for the construction of one or two-family dwellings, while the fourth is suitable for a multi-family project of 30 units or more. Disposition of City-owned property requires a public process including a resolution by the City Council. CDD has identified local non-profit housing partners to come forward with plans for the development of the parcels it has available and expects to report on accomplishments in the 2018 CAPER.

# **AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives**

Goal Category	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geogr aphic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding Sources	Goal Outcome Indicator
1	Provide	2015	2019	Affordabl	CITY	Facilities/Services	ESG	Public service activities other than Low/Moderate
	for			е	WIDE	that Prevent/End		Income Housing Benefit: 300 Persons Assisted
	Homele			Housing		Homelessness	CDBG	
	SS			Homeless				Homelessness Prevention: 500 Persons Assisted
	Preventi							
	on							Homeless Person Overnight Shelter:
	Services							2000 Persons Assisted
2	Provide	2015	2019	Affordabl	CITY	Facilities/Services	CDBG	Tenant-based rental assistance / Rapid Rehousing:
	for			е	WIDE	that Prevent/End		15 Households Assisted
	Rental			Housing		Homelessness	HOME	
	Assistan			Homeless			TCC.	
	ce for						ESG	
	Homele							
	SS							
	Persons							
3	Provide	2015	2019	Affordabl	CITY	Increase/Preserve	CDBG	Rental units constructed: 180 Households (Housing Unit)
	for			е	WIDE	the Supply of		Housing for Homeless: 65 Households (Housing Unit)
	Afforda			Housing		Affordable Housing	HOME	
	ble					Stabilize and		
	Rental					Improve Struggling		
	Housing					Neighborhoods		

Goal Category	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geogr aphic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding Sources	Goal Outcome Indicator
4	Preserv	2015	2019	Affordabl	CITY	Increase/Preserve	CDBG	Rental units rehabilitated: 27 Households (Housing Unit)
	е			е	WIDE	the Supply of		Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated:
	Existing			Housing		Affordable Housing	HOME	
	Afforda					Stabilize and		55 Households (Housing Unit)
	ble					Improve Struggling		
	Housing					Neighborhoods		
5	Expand	2015	2019	Non-	CITY	Facilities/Services	CDBG	Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than
	Public			Housing	WIDE	that Prevent/End		
	Facilitie			Communi		Homelessness		Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit:
	s &			ty		Increase/Preserve		
	Infrastr			Develop		the Supply of		8,581 Persons Assisted
	ucture			ment		Affordable Housing		
						Stabilize and		
						Improve Struggling		
						Neighborhoods		
6	Expand	2015	2019	Non-	CITY	Facilities/Services	CDBG	Public service activities other than Low/Moderate
	Public			Housing	WIDE	that Prevent/End		
	Services			Communi		Homelessness		Income Housing Benefit: 7,000 Persons Assisted
				ty		Increase/Preserve		
				Develop		the Supply of		
				ment		Affordable Housing		
						Stabilize and		
						Improve Struggling		
						Neighborhoods		

Table 6 – Goals Summary

# **Goal Descriptions**

Goal	Name	Promote stable housing outcomes for individuals receiving case management
Category	. 101110	through the shelter system.
2	<b>Description</b> Name	CDD will continue collaborating with the Pikes Peak COC to facilitate adoption of the Coordinated Entry System for all area providers. CDD's expectation is for all homeless service providers to emphasize case management that guides clients to stable housing. CDD will fund activities related to street outreach, rapid rehousing, and the development of additional permanent supportive housing units with the goal of assisting 2000 individuals.  Improve collaboration between the public and private sectors to increase rental unit availability for low-income voucher holders.
	Description	The tight rental market in COS is making it difficult for low-income voucher holders to find available and affordable units. CDD will engage with area apartment managers and other private owners of residential property with the goal of increasing unit availability by 20 units.
3,4	Name	Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.
	Description	The City of Colorado Springs continues to lack an adequate supply of affordable and accessible housing units. Seniors and the disabled are disproportionately affected by the lack of supply. CDD will partner with CSHA to further a Section 504 transition plan that lacks adequate funding. CDD will also pursue partnerships with other advocates for the disabled to carry out accessibility modifications for low- to moderate-income community residents. The outcome of this goal is to increase supply by 206 units.
3,4	Name	Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.
	Description	CDD will partner with the CSHA and area CHDOs to increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing as well as preserve the existing affordable housing stock. Planned activities for 2018 include preservation of units at risk of converting to market rate, acquisition/rehab projects, and new construction of rental housing, with the goal of increasing supply by 285 units.
4	Name	Improve substandard housing conditions for ELI households.
	Description	CDD will fund an owner-occupied housing rehabilitation program designed to eliminate costly repairs that could lead to housing instability. The program will be directed toward ELI households making 30% or less of AMI with the goal of rehabilitating 12 housing units.

3,4	Name	Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.
	Description	Homeownership has declined in some of the City's older, closer in, neighborhoods. Some census tracts show homeownership rates as low as 35%. Typically, these neighborhoods also contain large numbers of naturally occurring affordable housing units in need of improvement. CDD will partner with RMCLT to encourage the purchase and rehabilitation of single-family dwellings for low- to moderate-income families with the goal of increasing homeownership by 8 units.
5	Name	Improve Key Neighborhood Public Facilities
	Description	Neighborhood community centers are a proven resource for low- to moderate-income households seeking better educational, health, and social outcomes, particularly for children, the disabled, and seniors. CDD will invest in the physical improvement of one or more key public facilities in a low- to moderate-income neighborhood with the goal of improving accessibility, energy efficiency, and long-term sustainability.
New	Name	Encourage revitalization of empty commercial spaces.
	Description	CDD will explore a façade improvement/revitalization program with the goal of rehabilitating at least one empty or underused commercial space within the SE Target Areas where disinvestment of capital has resulted in fewer opportunities for low- to moderate-income residents to meet basic shopping, medical, and cultural needs.

# **Projects**

## AP-35 Projects - 91.220(d)

#### Introduction

The following projects have been identified for funding during the 2018 Program Year.

#### **Projects**

#	Project Name
1	CDBG Administration (2018)
2	HOME Administration (2018)
3	HOME CHDO Projects (2018)
4	ESG Projects (2018)
5	CDBG Public Services (2018)
6	CDBG Housing Activities (2018)
7	CDBG Public Facilities and Infrastructure (2018)
8	HOME Affordable Housing Projects (2018)

**Table 7 - Project Information** 

# Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs

In the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan, CDD identified special needs individuals including the homeless, the elderly, and persons with disabilities as among those who face disproportionate challenges and who should receive high priority for the expenditure of federal funds. During the 2018 Program Year, CDD will continue to use a portion of its funds to improve accessibility in the existing housing stock. This will be accomplished by offering a residential barrier removal program and by working with the Colorado Springs Housing Authority and other non-profit housing partners to increase the number of accessible and affordable units across their portfolios. CDD is also part of the financing mix for a 65 unit permanent supportive housing project that will result in much needed units for homeless individuals struggling with addiction.

HUD's office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity (FHEO) commended CDD for its improved reporting of program beneficiaries; however, non-English speaking households continue to be an underserved population. CDD has made all of its application materials available in Spanish and continues to engage Hispanic community organizations with the goal of increasing program beneficiaries from this group. Rents in the Colorado Springs MSA continue to rise, effectively limiting the affordable housing choices for all low- to moderate-income households, particularly, those with special needs. CDD continues to work with a variety of public and private housing partners to increase supply, offering technical assistance, a better funding application process that is aligned with the Colorado Housing Finance

Authority and the Colorado Division of Housing, and scoring criteria for awarding funds to projects and activities that clearly further the Division's Action Plan goals.

# AP-38 Project Summary

**Project Summary Information** 

(see next page)

1	Project Name	CDBG Administration
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Increase the number of individuals exiting the shelter system into housing.
		Improve collaboration between the public and private sector to increase rental unit availability for low-income voucher holders.
		Increase the number of affordable and accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.
		Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.
		Improve substandard housing conditions for ELI households.
		Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.
		Improve Key Public Facilities.
	Needs Addressed	Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing
		Homeless Prevention
		Neighborhood Stabilization
	Funding	CDBG: \$ 534,445.00
	Description	Costs associated with administering the CDBG program as well as managing neighborhood planning efforts. Costs are capped at 20% of the estimated CDBG entitlement grant for 2018.
<b>Target Date</b> 3/31/2019		3/31/2019
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Accomplishments will be reported in specific projects and activities.
	<b>Location Description</b>	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Citizen participation
		Fair housing promotion and education
		Planning studies
		CDD staff salaries
		Operating costs
2	Project Name	HOME Administration
	Target Area	Citywide

	Goals Supported	Increase the number of individuals exiting the shelter system into housing.
		Improve collaboration between the public and private sector to increase rental unit availability for low-income voucher holders.
		Increase the number of affordable and accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.
		Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.
		Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.
	Needs Addressed	Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing
		Homeless Prevention
		Neighborhood Stabilization
	Funding	HOME: \$ 101,259.00
	Description	HOME administration funds are capped at 10% of the estimated allocation amount.
	Target Date	3/31/2019
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Accomplishments will be reported in specific projects and activities.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Administration of tenant-based rental assistance by the Colorado Springs Housing Authority
	Planned Activities	
	Planned Activities	Authority
	Planned Activities	Authority CDD staff salaries
3	Planned Activities  Project Name	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs
3		Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies
3	Project Name	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies HOME CHDO Projects
3	Project Name Target Area	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies  HOME CHDO Projects Citywide
3	Project Name Target Area	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies  HOME CHDO Projects Citywide Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.
3	Project Name Target Area Goals Supported	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies  HOME CHDO Projects Citywide Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing. Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.
3	Project Name Target Area Goals Supported	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies  HOME CHDO Projects Citywide Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing. Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing
3	Project Name Target Area Goals Supported Needs Addressed	Authority CDD staff salaries Operating costs Planning studies  HOME CHDO Projects Citywide Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing. Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods. Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing Neighborhood Stabilization

		7
	Estimate the number	27 low- to moderate-income households.
	and type of families	
	that will benefit from	
	the proposed activities	
	<b>Location Description</b>	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Planned activities for 2018 include a homeownership program, acquisition/rehab projects, and new construction of rental and owner-occupied housing. CDD anticipates spending the required minimum of 15% of its estimated allocation on specific local projects carried out by CHDOs.
4	Project Name	ESG Projects
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Promote stable housing outcomes for individuals receiving case
	••	management through the shelter system.
		Improve collaboration between the public and private sector to increase rental unit availability for low-income voucher holders.
	Needs Addressed	Homeless Prevention
	Funding	ESG: \$ 226,391.00
	Description	CDD will fund activities related to street outreach, rapid rehousing, and homeless
		prevention.
	Target Date	3/31/2019
	Estimate the number	All beneficiaries are homeless or at risk of homeless and very low-income. CDD
	and type of families	anticipates serving 85 individuals and families.
	that will benefit from	
	the proposed activities	
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	The City is funding all components of the ESG program.
5	Project Name	CDBG Public Services
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Promote stable housing outcomes for individuals receiving case
		management through the shelter system.
		Improve collaboration between the public and private sector to increase rental unit
		availability for low-income voucher holders.
	Needs Addressed	Homeless Prevention
	Funding	CDBG: \$ 415,834.00

	Description	Public service funds are used to develop new programming for at-risk populations
		or expand existing programs.
	Target Date	3/31/2019
	Estimate the number	CDD anticipates assisting 7,000 very low- and extremely low-income people.
	and type of families that will benefit from	
	the proposed activities	
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	
6	Project Name	CDBG Housing Activities
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.
		Improve substandard housing conditions for ELI households.
	Needs Addressed	Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing
		Neighborhood Stabilization
	Funding	CDBG: \$ 1,021,948.00
	Description	CDD's housing programs contribute to the preservation of the City's existing affordable housing stock by remedying substandard living conditions and improving accessibility for low- and extremely low-income households.
	Target Date	3/31/2019
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	CDD is targeting very low and extremely low-income households. CDD anticipates assisting 29 households in the 2018 program year.
	Location Description	Citywide housing activities
	Planned Activities	CDD will work with CSHA to assist with its Section 504 transition plan. CDD will also offer accessibility modifications for homeowners and tenants, as well as a housing rehabilitation program that addresses costly repairs that lead to housing instability.
7	Project Name	CDBG Public Facilities & Commercial Revitalization
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Improve key public facilities & rehab one or more empty or unused commercial spaces.
	Needs Addressed	Neighborhood Stabilization
	Funding	CDBG: \$ 600,000.00

	Description	Neighborhood community centers are a proven resource for low- to moderate-income households seeking better educational, health, and social outcomes, particularly for children, the disabled, and seniors.
		CDD will explore a façade improvement/revitalization program with the goal of rehabilitating at least one empty or underused commercial space within the SE Target Areas where disinvestment of capital has resulted in fewer opportunities for low- to moderate-income residents to meet basic shopping, medical, and cultural needs.
	Target Date	3/31/2019
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	CDD will aim to serve 10,000 residents in low and very low income neighborhoods for facility/infrastructure projects.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	CDD will invest in the physical improvement of one or more key public facilities in a low- to moderate-income neighborhood with the goal of improving accessibility, energy efficiency, and long-term sustainability.
8	Project Name	HOME Affordable Housing Projects
	Froject Name	HOME Affordable Housing Projects
	Target Area	Citywide
	-	
	Target Area	Citywide
	Target Area	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.
	Target Area	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and
	Target Area Goals Supported	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.
	Target Area Goals Supported	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.  Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing
	Target Area  Goals Supported  Needs Addressed	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.  Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing  Neighborhood Stabilization
	Target Area  Goals Supported  Needs Addressed  Funding	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.  Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing  Neighborhood Stabilization  HOME: \$2,359,441.00  This project combines new construction, acquisition, rehabilitation, and tenant
	Target Area Goals Supported  Needs Addressed  Funding Description	Citywide  Increase the supply of subsidized affordable rental housing.  Promote homeownership in older neighborhoods.  Increase the number of affordable and/or accessible housing units for seniors and the disabled.  Preservation and Development of Affordable Housing  Neighborhood Stabilization  HOME: \$2,359,441.00  This project combines new construction, acquisition, rehabilitation, and tenant based rental assistance activities.

# Planned Activities • Senior housing 180 units • Permanent Supportive Housing 65 units Acquisition and/or rehabilitation - 27 units Homeownership assistance program for new homebuyers - 8 units Tenant Based Rental Assistance - 15 units

## AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.220(f)

# Description of the geographic areas of the entitlement (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed

The City generally distributes federal funds city-wide, but identified geographic target areas with high priority needs for the 2015 Consolidated Plan. Geographic target areas were identified using an index that assessed need across a spectrum of six different housing and economic variables. The variables utilized were:

- Unemployment rate (Employment Index)
- Median household income (Prosperity Index)
- Vacancy rate (Occupancy Index)
- Median household value (Housing Value Index)
- Rental rate (Homeownership Index)
- Normalized and aggregated property crimes (Safety Index)

These variables were input into an index of 0 to 100, with 0 being the lowest possible score and 100 being the highest. City staff considered the results of this analysis and information on key community initiatives to identify five target areas encompassing 14 census tracts. All areas are designated as LMI areas by HUD.

#### **Geographic Distribution**

Target Area	Percentage of Funds
Citywide	100
2015 Neighborhood Target Areas	

**Table 8 - Geographic Distribution** 

#### Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

Identification of geographic target areas enables staff to prioritize services and improvements to areas with the highest priority needs and to leverage resources and investments identified in other City initiatives targeted to these areas including City General Funds, Trails Open Space and Parks funds, and Pikes Peak Regional Transportation Authority funds. While CDD is not funding Code Enforcement anymore, the activity most reliant upon target area usage, staff may still use the target areas to prioritize other activities when all other qualifying criteria are met.

Investments in geographic target areas are not pre-determined by dollar amount in the Action Plan phase but are identified in the CAPER.

# **Affordable Housing**

# AP-55 Affordable Housing - 91.220(g)

#### Introduction

The following one-year goals have been established based on the indicators and scope of the City of Colorado Springs' projects in 2018. CDD anticipates using its funding toward the following activities:

- HOMELESS: Development is planned for 65 newly constructed Permanent Supportive Housing units, adjacent to Springs Rescue Mission Campus.
- NON-HOMELESS/RENTAL ASSISTANCE: We anticipate assisting 15 households through Tenant Based Rental Assistance funds.
- SPECIAL NEEDS: Rehabilitate existing properties to create 21 ADA accessible units.
- PRODUCTION OF NEW UNITS: Construction will be complete in 2018 for an age-restricted housing development, targeting the senior population and providing 180 affordable units.
- REHAB AND ACQUISITION OF EXISTING UNITS: We anticipate rehabilitating 95 units of housing through a combination of activities including the Colorado Springs Housing Authority Section 504 transition plan, architectural barrier removal, owner occupied rehabilitation, and CHDO projects including acquisition and/or rehabilitation.

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported			
Homeless	65		
Non-Homeless	269		
Special-Needs	21		
Total	355		

Table 9 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Requirement

One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through	
Rental Assistance	15
The Production of New Units	245
Rehab of Existing Units	90
Acquisition of Existing Units	5
Total	355

Table 10 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Type

### **AP-60 Public Housing - 91.220(h)**

#### Introduction

Colorado Springs Housing Authority (CSHA) is the largest provider of affordable housing in Colorado Springs. CSHA owns 707 units of federally funded public and senior housing, administers approximately 2,290 additional units through the federal Housing Choice Voucher Program, operates about 813 units of locally funded affordable housing not included in its public housing portfolio, is involved in approximately 1,481 units through tax credit partnerships, and administers a HOME-funded Tenant-Based Rental Assistance Program, which serves approximately 40 households. CSHA will continue its housing activities in 2018, utilizing its annual formula grant to implement these activities.

CSHA will continue to manage the Section 8 Housing Choice Voucher Program for all of El Paso County except the City of Fountain. Notably, demand for larger units, as judged by the waiting list unit size preference, suggests that the supply is drastically insufficient to meet current need, especially for two-and three-bedroom units.

### Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing

The Colorado Springs Housing Authority (CSHA) owns and manages a portfolio of approximately 700 rental units scattered throughout the city. As federal funding for capital improvements to public housing continues to decline, Community Development is entering into a dialogue with CSHA to collaborate on a long range plan for addressing the condition of its aging housing stock. Some of the strategies being discussed include modifying existing units to increase accessibility, catalyzing redevelopment of underused sites by evaluating existing loan obligations and removing obstacles to refinancing, and providing gap financing for tax-credit projects where CSHA is a sponsor. Specific activities have yet to be identified; however, Community Development anticipates using a portion of its CDBG and HOME funds allocated for the preservation of existing affordable housing to advance this effort.

# Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and participate in homeownership

In prior years, the Housing Authority administered a home buyer program designed to promote home ownership in low- to moderate-income households. The program consisted of required home buyer education and counseling and down payment assistance combined with subsidies from the Colorado Division of Housing and the Federal Home Loan Bank of Topeka, an FHA lender. This program is no longer offered by the Housing Authority, however, CDD is partnering with the Rocky Mountain Community Land Trust (RMCLT) to administer a similar program. RMCLT will include public housing residents in its outreach and marketing efforts.

If the PHA is designated as troubled,	describe the manner in which	financial assistance will be
provided or other assistance		

The CSHA is not designated as troubled.

# AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.220(i) Introduction

Preventing and ending homelessness continues to be a top priority in 2018. In 2014, the City launched the Initiative to End Homelessness, an action plan framework designed to bring a fresh focus to the growing and expensive problem of homelessness in Colorado Springs by raising public awareness, building collaboration and investing in urgent needs quickly. In response to the Initiative, the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care (PPCoC) launched a system-wide approach in 2016 focused on service delivery and coordination among all providers throughout the city and county. Though not a direct service provider, the City of Colorado Springs engages with the PPCoC, business leaders, policy-makers, and other service providers to achieve the following goals as outlined in the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care Strategic Plan:

- Stimulate sufficient supportive, affordable, and attainable housing for people inclusive of emergency and temporary housing for those in transition
- Trigger the development of programs and services that are accessible, sufficient and effective in helping people move toward maximum independence
- Build a durable and unified system focused on performance, coordination, and sustainability

Describe the jurisdictions one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness including reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs.

Expanding outreach programs is a key component of helping homeless persons in making a transition into permanent housing. In Colorado Springs, faith-based organizations provide a significant amount of outreach. However, most outreach is performed by volunteers. There is currently very few professional staff dedicated to outreach. The City of Colorado Springs Police Department (CSPD) Homeless Outreach Team provides specialized outreach activities, but cannot always help homeless persons transition to permanent housing. This year, the focus of the City's outreach strategy is to:

- Increase outreach efforts that are consistent, frequent, and targeted to chronically homeless
- Improve collaboration between service providers and CSPD Homeless Outreach Team to identify the chronically homeless and move them off the street and into shelter and housing
- Increase the number of shelter beds and set aside beds to provide an immediate housing opportunity to outreach clients
- Work with the City's new Homeless Prevention and Response Coordinator to engage more citizens, faith-based groups, and service providers to strengthen the network of responders.
- Support the Homeless Prevention and Response Coordinator's cold weather shelter planning efforts

Furthermore, a City representation and CDD staff will continue to serve on the CoC Governing Board to

promote better collaboration and ensure the highest priorities are funded first. The CoC has a consumer advisory committee to ensure people experiencing homelessness have a voice in identifying the programs they need to return to stable housing. In addition, a Comprehensive Homeless Assistance Providers (CHAP) committee made up of service providers and interested community members will continue to meet monthly to discuss homeless issues. Members of this committee work firsthand in reaching out to the homeless population, including unsheltered and chronically homeless persons, delivering services and assessing needs in Colorado Springs.

Lastly, after the last few funding cycles of heavy investment in emergency shelter, CDD will work to build capacity for homeless prevention and housing programs in program year 2018. Staff has begun this by naming prevention programs as priority areas in the ongoing ESG application period.

### Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons

There is significant unmet need for emergency shelter in Colorado Springs. Shelter programs have routinely operated at or above their maximum capacity since November 2013. In 2016, the City awarded \$2.5 million to expand the number of year round shelter beds and build the city's first day center with comprehensive services. In 2017, the City assisted in funding operations for that shelter, which saw its facilities reach capacity every night of the year. In 2018, CDD seeks to:

- Increase year round shelter capacity, especially for chronically homeless, families with children and persons recovering from illness
- Simplify access requirements to reduce barriers to entry at shelters
- Target investments to move clients out of shelter and into housing quickly, including case management and rental assistance. The City contributes CDBG, ESG and General Fund dollars to help assist local service agencies in providing these services. Non-profit agencies apply through CDD. Funds are also used to provide supportive services such as case management, counseling, job training, and life skills classes.

Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again

Residents remain in shelters from several days to months depending on their needs. Shelters offer supportive services such as counseling and case management to help homeless persons make the transition to permanent housing. The City contributes CDBG, ESG, State ESG and General Fund revenues

**Annual Action Plan** 

40

to assist local service agencies in providing these services. Non-profit agencies apply through CDD. Through the local Continuum of Care system, the agencies have cooperative arrangements with human service agencies, educational institutions, Pikes Peak United Way, and various non-profit and civic groups to offer supportive services.

In 2018, the CoC will continue to train the local service providers in coordinated entry and assessment process to best identify and better coordinate housing and supportive services to ensure long-term housing stability for people who have experienced homelessness. Competitive CoC funds will be awarded only to agencies that use the coordinated assessment tools. Performance will be evaluated annually as part of the application process.

Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are: being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions); or, receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.

Increasing access to stable and affordable housing is a key element of the community's strategy to prevent homelessness. Stakeholders interviewed as part of the Consolidated Plan process placed an emphasis on providing wraparound services over the next five years in order to promote long-term housing stability. The current plan to end homelessness largely centers on providing health, social, and employment services in tandem with housing in order to comprehensively address the needs of the extremely low-income individuals and families in Colorado Springs. After assisting with demolition funding in 2017, CDD anticipates funding the construction of 65 units of permanent supportive housing with wrap around services on site in 2018, – the first PSH project of its kind in Colorado Springs. CDD has not awarded any 2018 ESG or CDBG Public Service funds yet to applicants – all applications are still under review, but the Division has prioritized projects that reduce barriers to housing and homeless assistance projects that follow Housing First (low-barrier) principles.

The City uses Coordinated Entry data as benchmarks to assess housing need, fund specific housing type construction, and fund providers with strongest record of successful exits to housing. This year, in response to the incredible need for units at low and very low-income levels, the City is partnering with a local housing provider (Greccio Housing) and committing funds to the construction of 60 new rental housing units in a high opportunity neighborhood. Residents will have access to a range of support services that ensure long-term housing stability. Groundbreaking was expected in 2017, but development has been delayed by neighborhood NIMBY issues. CDD has been working with the developer and the Planning department to answer any questions from the public and officials.

### AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing - 91.220(j)

### Introduction:

We identified the following strategies to remove or ameliorate the barriers to affordable housing in Colorado Springs in the 2014 Affordable Housing Needs Assessment.

- Engage in public education and outreach to help residents understand that there are costs
  associated with an undersupply of affordable housing such as lower achievement scores among
  school-age children, increased traffic congestion, increased commuting times and distance,
  increased need for road maintenance, less time for volunteer and other civic activities, etc.
- Put a human face on workforce housing needs
- Change negative perceptions through quality design that is compatible with existing surrounding neighborhoods
- Conduct workshops with local government planners, developers and builders
- Encourage partnerships between nonprofit and for-profit developers
- Update the City's Comprehensive Plan
- Amend the City's zoning code to address barriers to affordable housing
- Take an active role in the preservation of subsidized units at risk for conversion
- Foster the completion of the restructuring of the CoC
- Focus on the infill redevelopment potential in the City
- Encourage the development of new housing tax credit projects
- Treat nonprofit organizations that specialize in affordable housing as a special class of developer

Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the return on residential investment

The 2018 AP emphasizes the ongoing need for affordable housing in the community. Specific actions CDD plans to take in the coming year include:

- Assignment of a senior staff member to provide input from Community Development in the drafting of the City's newest comprehensive plan: PlanCOS.
- Collaboration with the City's Planning Department on the inclusion of Community Development staff in the land use review process.
- Participation in City Council led discussions on regulatory barriers that discourage the production of affordable housing.
- Continued advocacy for affordable housing through public forums.

•	Collaboration with the El Paso County Community Development Department and the Colorado Springs Housing Authority on the implementation of Fair Housing strategies in the County's Assessment of Fair Housing study (2016) and the City's updated Analysis of Impediments (2018).	

### **AP-85 Other Actions – 91.220(k)**

#### Introduction:

In accordance with the goals and objectives outlined in the 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan, CDD will undertake the other actions described below.

### Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

CDD staff continues to work with local government and service providers to build community capacity to meet underserved needs. Distribution of federal funds for housing development, public facilities, and public services is dependent upon responses from organizations to City-issued applications and Notices of Funding Availability. A lack of responses can be an obstacle for addressing underserved needs. Some agencies that do apply do not have the necessary financial systems and professional staff to ensure compliance with HUD regulations and either cannot be funded or require significant technical assistance.

To address this obstacle, CDD staff has clarified its priorities, adopted better monitoring procedures, sponsored educational sessions (in cooperation with the State and CoC) and expanded subrecipient training. CDD has also expanded its citizen outreach as documented in the Citizen Participation Plan; continues to work with the Continuum of Care, public and private housing developers, and other community organizations; target populations and the local media to better ensure community awareness of funding opportunities; and specifically seek out and select only those projects that clearly meet the highest priorities.

In accordance with the City's Limited English Proficiency/Language Accessibility policies, CDD has had many HOME and CDBG applications, policies, and other critical documents translated into Spanish and have hired two bilingual staff to make sure they reach the right communities.

### Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing

Developing and maintaining an adequate supply of affordable housing is a high priority need in the community. Addressing substandard conditions in the existing affordable housing stock is critical to achieving this goal. In 2018, CDD plans to take the following actions:

- Administer housing rehabilitation programs for very-low and extremely-low income households
  that address the service life of key building components such as sewer and water lines, hot
  water heaters, furnaces, and electrical systems. Failure of these building systems is often costly
  and can lead to housing instability.
- Provide funding for the Colorado Springs Housing Authority to move forward with its Section 504 Transition Plan. The plan requires CSHA to carry out ADA modifications to units in its inventory, however, federal funding for this effort has been reduced each year.

- Explore creation of a below-market rate financing tool for the owners and property managers of
  multi-family housing to access funds to carry out improvements in exchange for ongoing
  inspections and guaranteed periods of affordability.
- Increase collaboration with the City Planning Department to provide private developers with information intended to minimize involuntary displacement of low- to moderate-income households.
- Explore landlord engagement strategies to increase unit availability for low- to moderate-income voucher holders.
- Recertify Community Housing Development Organizations and provide funding for acquisition/rehabilitation projects to increase the number of affordable rental units.

### Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards

The elimination of lead-based paint hazards in existing housing is an important part of CDD's strategy for addressing potential health conditions faced by at-risk low- to moderate-income families, particularly those with young children in target housing. All CDBG and HOME funded housing rehabilitation and affordable housing preservation projects include testing for lead-based paint and related hazard elimination activities when needed. In order to ensure compliance with HUD's Lead Safe Housing Rule, a senior staff person with extensive construction experience and HUD/EPA training in the identification and elimination of lead-based paint hazards oversees this effort. The Division's goal is to increase the number of hazard-free, affordable housing units available in the community.

### Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families

Increasing household income through access to jobs aligns well with the City of Colorado Springs 2016-2020 Strategic Plan. A platform goal of the City's Strategic Plan is to promote alignment of educational institutions, training facilities, the local workforce, and job opportunities. CDD's ongoing investments in key neighborhood facilities have led to contracting and employment opportunities for Section 3 businesses and community residents, as well as renewed vitality in parts of the City with high concentrations of poverty-level households. In 2018, CDD plans to carry out improvements to one or more key neighborhood facilities, as well as explore the implementation of a façade improvement program.

### Actions planned to develop institutional structure

CDD is committed to developing institutional structure by improving collaboration between City Departments, providing annual training opportunities for staff, and by developing and offering technical assistance to its partner agencies in the community. In 2018, CDD plans to take the following actions:

Participate in land use review related to affordable housing projects.

- Assign staff to key internal City committees charged with budgeting for capital improvements and ADA compliance.
- Offer at least one HUD approved training opportunity to each CDD staff member.
- Develop guidance for subrecipient staff on compliance with HUD regulations and reporting requirements.
- Use monitoring as a means to engage subrecipients on improvements to program delivery, policy documents, and best practices.

# Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

A CDD staff member continues to serve as an ex officio board member of the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care. This representation ensures efficient use of resources to address high priority needs related to homelessness that were identified in the Consolidated Plan. CDD has plans to recertify three Community Housing Development Organizations and make funding available to specific local projects. CDD and the El Paso County Community Development Department have initiated a quarterly meeting to review and coordinate the use of federal funds in the region.

## **Program Specific Requirements**

## AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.220(I)(1,2,4)

## Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(1)

Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table. The following identifies program income that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out.

1. The total amount of program income that will have been received before the start of the	
next program year and that has not yet been reprogrammed	100,000
2. The amount of proceeds from section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the year	
to address the priority needs and specific objectives identified in the grantee's strategic plan.	0
3. The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements	0
4. The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use has	
not been included in a prior statement or plan	0
5. The amount of income from float-funded activities	0
Total Program Income:	100,000

### **Other CDBG Requirements**

1. The amount of urgent need activities

0

2. The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income. Overall Benefit - A consecutive period of one, two or three years may be used to determine that a minimum overall benefit of 70% of CDBG funds is used to benefit persons of low and moderate income. Specify the years covered that include this Annual Action Plan.

80.00%

## HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(2)

1. A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in Section 92.205 is as follows:

Not applicable.

2. A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 92.254, is as follows:

Prior to program year 2016, CDD applied resale provisions to home ownership programs assisted with HOME funds. The resale provision was included in the Deed of Trust recorded for each property transaction. CDD recently completed a thorough review of all of its prior year investments in order to update its loan database, and to review affordability periods, inspection procedures, and underwriting criteria for low- to moderate-income homebuyers. As properties have changed hands, CDD has worked with its subrecipients to preserve existing affordable housing by ensuring resale provisions and affordability periods consistent with HOME program regulations remain in effect.

CDD is entering into a funding agreement with the Rocky Mountain Community Land Trust (RMCLT) that will enable RMCLT to offer a homebuyer program to low- to moderate-income households and expand its portfolio of approximately 200 affordable homes using a land trust model. The program will be funded by retained program income generated by ground lease fees and new HOME funds provided by CDD. The following guidelines outline the resale provisions attached by Deed of Trust to each property.

## TRANSFER, SALE OR DISPOSITION OF LESSEE'S INTEREST

### 10.1 Intent and Effect.

It is the express understanding and intent of the parties that the terms and conditions hereof, and in particular of this Article 10, are intended in part to enhance the marketability of any Lessee's Interest on the Leased Premises by making them affordable to persons who qualify as members of Low or Moderate Income Households who, absent such provisions, would be unable to afford them.

### 10.2 Transfers to Income-Qualified Residents.

Lessee may sell, transfer, or otherwise dispose of its interest in the Leased Premises or the Lessee's Interest only to persons who are members of Low to Moderate Income Households. Such transfers shall be subject to Lessor's review and purchase option rights set forth in this Article 10. Any purported sale, transfer or other disposition to any other person or entity done without following the procedures set

forth below or except in the case of a sale, transfer or other disposition to a Permitted Mortgagee in lieu of foreclosure or a disposition to heirs under Section 10.3 below in accordance with the terms hereof, shall be null and void.

### 10.3 Transfers to Lessee's Heirs.

Upon receipt of notice from the executor of the decedent's estate given within ninety (90) days of the death of a Lessee (or the last surviving co-owner of the Lessee's Interest) Lessor shall, unless for good cause shown, consent to a transfer of the Lessee's Interest and an assumption of this Lease to and by one or more of the following possible heirs at law of Lessee:

- (a) The spouse of the Lessee; or
- (b) The child or children of the Lessee; or
- (c) Member(s) of the Lessee's household named in Lessee's last will and testament who have resided upon the Premises for at least one year prior to the Lessee's death.

Any other person or persons who are heirs, legatees or devisees of the Lessee must constitute a member of a Low or Moderate Income Household and must execute and deliver a Lease Assumption Agreement. If any such person is not a member of a Low or Moderate Income Household or fails to assume this Lease, then the Lessor shall have a continuing right to purchase the Lessee's Interest in the Property from the decedent's estate or any heir or successor at the Purchase Option Price set forth in this Article 10.

### 10.4 Information to Lessor on Proposed Sale.

Except in the case of a sale, transfer or other disposition to a Permitted Mortgagee in lieu of foreclosure, in each event that Lessee contemplates an assignment of its interest herein or a sale, transfer or Disposition of the Lessee's Interest in the Property, then not less than sixty (60) days prior to such transfer, the Lessee shall give Lessor notice thereof. Such notice shall include the following or comparable items:

- (a) The tax return of the proposed assignee or buyer for the immediately preceding year and a current verification of assignee's or buyer's employment and household income;
- (b) A Letter of Stipulation from such proposed assignee or buyer and a Letter of Acknowledgment in form and substance similar to that of Exhibits A and B hereto;
- (c) a copy of the contract for sale of the Lessee's Interest in the Property to the proposed assignee or buyer, which contract shall provide for a purchase price for the Lessee's Interest in an amount not in excess of the Lessor's Purchase Option Price, as set forth herein; and
- (d) a statement from the proposed assignee or buyer representing (i) that the transferee and the members of transferee's household are members of a Low or Moderate Income Household; (ii)

  Annual Action Plan 49

2018

that the transferee acknowledges that on transfer the Lessor may adjust the amount of the Lease Fee as set forth in Article 5 and (iii) that the proposed assignee or buyer will execute a Lease Assumption Agreement.

### 10.5 Lessor's Purchase Option Right.

Upon receipt of any notice given in accordance with Section 10.4, above (an "Intent to Sell Notice"), Lessor shall have the option to purchase said Lessee's Interest at the Actual Purchase Option Price calculated as set forth in Sections 10.7 and 10.8 below. Such price is designed to further the goals and purposes set forth herein by helping to preserve the affordability of the Lessee's Interest to succeeding low or moderate income resident households while taking fair account of the investment of labor and capital by the Lessee.

#### 10.6 Period for Exercise.

If Lessor shall elect to exercise the purchase option set forth in Section 10.5, Lessor shall: (a) notify Lessee of its election to purchase within forty-five (45) days of the receipt of the Intent to Sell Notice, and (b) exercise the foregoing option to purchase within sixty (60) days, of Lessor's notice of election to purchase or its option will expire.

### 10.7 Procedures for Determination of Lessor's Purchase Option Price.

In the event that (i) Lessee submits a written request for a determination of the Lessor's Purchase Option Price or (ii) Lessor otherwise has a right to purchase the Lessee's Interest in the Property, Lessor shall deliver to Lessee a good faith estimate of the Lessor's actual Purchase Option Price.

- (a) If Lessee fails to object in writing to the Lessor's determination of the Lessor's actual Purchase Option Price within ten business days of delivery of such estimate to Lessee, such amount shall constitute the actual Purchase Option Price.
- (b) If Lessee does object in writing to such determination by Lessor within ten business days of delivery of such estimate, Lessor shall submit to Lessee, an appraisal (the "Appraisal") and a determination of the actual {Purchase Option Price on the basis of such Appraisal. The cost of the Appraisal shall be borne by the Lessee. The appraiser shall be selected by the Lessor, but must be an appraiser whose appraisals are accepted by Fannie Mae approved lenders.

### 10.8 Purchase Option Price.

The Purchase Option Price shall be equal to the sum of:

- (a) The outstanding principal balance of any Permitted Mortgage; plus
- (b) The amount of Lessee's Current Equity, which shall be calculated as set forth in Section 10.9.

  Annual Action Plan

50

### 10.9 Lessee's Current Equity.

The Lessee's Current Equity shall include the sum of:

- (a) Lessee's Beginning Equity, as set forth in the Specific Terms at the Commencement of this Lease, or, in the case of any successor Lessee, as set forth in a Lease Assumption Agreement, plus
- (b) The amount of principal payments made by Lessee on any Permitted Mortgage during the period of Lessee's ownership of the Lessee's Interest in the Property; plus
- (c) The Added Value of Work, as defined in Section 10.12; plus or minus
- (d) The Lessee's share of Appreciation or Depreciation of the Property, as set forth in Sections 10.10 and 10.11.

### 10.10 Lessee's Share of Appreciation of Property.

For the first calendar year after the Lease Commencement Date and all later years, Lessee's Equity shall be further increased by a percentage of the excess of (i) the fair market value of the Property (reduced by the Added Value of Work) as of the Valuation Date over (ii) the fair market value of the entire property as of the Lease Commencement Date, as set forth in the Specific Terms or in a Lease Assumption Agreement. The percentage of the increase in Appraised Value shall be determined by (1) multiplying (x) the increase in appraised value by (y) the Lessee's Percentage and (2) multiplying such resulting amount by the following Term of Ownership Percentage:

Period of Lease	Term of Ownership Percentage
Through First Anniversary of Lease Commencement Date	10%
After First and through Second Anniversary	20%
After Second and Through Third Anniversary Date	30%
After Third and Through Fourth Anniversary Date	40%
After Fourth Anniversary Date	50%

### 10.11 Lessee's Share of Depreciation of Property.

In determining Lessor's Purchase Option Price Lessee's Equity shall be decreased by a percentage of the excess of (i) the fair market value of the entire property as of the Lease Commencement Date over (ii) the fair market value of the Property (exclusive of the Added Value of Work) as of the Valuation Date. The percentage of the decreased in fair market value shall be determined by (1) multiplying (x) the decrease in appraised value by (y) the Lessee's Percentage and (2) multiplying such resulting amount by the following Term of Ownership Percentage:

<u>Period of Lease</u>	Term of Ownership Percentage
Through First Anniversary of Lease Commencement Date	90%
After First and through Second Anniversary	80%
After Second and Through Third Anniversary Date	70%
After Third and Through Fourth Anniversary Date	60%
After Fourth Anniversary Date	50%

### 10.12 Purchase Price and Added Value.

In determining the value of Lessee's Equity in the Property, Lessee shall be credited with the Agreed Added Value of Work. The Agreed Added Value of Work shall be determined as set forth in this Section 10.12.

- (a) Work for Which Credit is Given. Subject to subparagraphs (b), (c) and (d), in general, improvements and repairs qualified for consideration in the Purchase Option Price calculation both ones that increase the usefulness of the Land or Improvements, or increase the useful lifetime of the Improvements (the "Work"). As an example, such Work may include buildings, structures and improvements, replacement of carpeting flooring with wood flooring, foundations, footings, driveways, roads, utilities, pavings, fixtures, and permanently installed equipment in, upon, under or over the land, including all furnaces, piping, wiring, connections, conduits, ducts, equipment, partitions, windows, and doors. Improvements may qualify as Work, and yet entitled to limited or no reimbursement.
- (b) In any event, the Agreed Value of Work shall not exceed the excess of the fair market value of the completion of the Work over the sum of (i) the fair market value of the entire property at the commencement of this Lease plus (ii) the Agreed Added Value of any prior Work.
- (c) The following items shall not constitute Work for which credit is given:
  - (i) Repairs of improvements resulting from depreciation of or damage to the Property during the term of the Lease, including, for example, replacement of carpeting worn during the of the Lease or repainting of the exterior of the Property.
  - (ii) If a particular item is of a luxury quality, Lessor may allow only for the usual cost of the non-luxury version of the item.
  - (iii) Housecleaning, yard work, maintenance of improvements (including maintenance of furnace, water heating and similar units) and painting and covering of walls.

- (iv) Repairs for which reimbursement was, could be, or could have been obtained from insurance or other third party.
- (v) Work done without Lessor and Lessee reaching agreement with respect to its value prior to its commencement.
- (vi) The Value of Work, to the extent not taken into account, under subparagraph (b).
- (d) Determining Value of Work. Prior to commencement of any Work, the Lessee shall obtain from the Lessor a pre-valuation of the increase in the Purchase Option Price which will result from the Work. The Lessee shall submit to the Lessor detailed plans for the Work. Within 20 days of receiving the plans, the Lessor shall notify the Lessee of its determination of the Added Value which Lessor agrees would result from the Work. Such valuation may include a depreciation schedule which may apply to reduce the Agreed Value of the Work once the Work is complete. In the event Lessee fails to object to Lessor's determination of the Added Value of Work within ten days of Lessor's notice to Lessee, Lessor's determination shall constitute the Added Value of Work. If Lessee timely objects to Lessor's determination of the Added Value of Work, Lessee and Lessor shall select a mutually agreeable real estate professional who shall determine the Added Value of Work, and any applicable depreciation schedule. The cost of such determination shall be split evenly between the Lessee and Lessor.
- (e) Review of Work. The Lessor may perform a site visit to verify the quality and state of completion of Work. If the Work is not completed in a workmanlike manner, the Added Value of the Work shall be adjusted agreed by Lessee and Lessor, or, in the absence of agreement, by a mutually agreeable real estate professional

### 10.13 Maximum Purchase Option Price in All Events.

Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Article 10, the maximum purchase option price payable to the Lessee shall not exceed a price which would result in monthly housing costs (including debt service, lease payment to the Lessor, property taxes and insurance) which are not affordable to a household of four with total household income equal to 80% of area median income (at the time of sale) for the City of Colorado Springs. "Affordability" shall be determined by the Lessor in accordance with guidelines published by the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Colorado Division of Housing and the City of Colorado Springs. Monthly housing costs at the time of sale shall be determined by taking into consideration thirty year permanent financing commercially available at the time of sale and assuming the prospective home-buyer will make a down payment equal to 5% of the purchase option price.

### 10.14 Lessor's Power of Attorney to Conduct Sale.

In the event Lessor does not exercise its option to purchase as set forth above, the Lessee (a) is not then residing in the Lessee's Interest and (b) continues to hold the Lessee's Interest out for sale but is unable

to locate a buyer and execute a binding purchase and sale agreement within one (1) year of the giving of the Intent to Sell Notice, Lessee does hereby appoint Lessor as its attorney-in-fact to seek a buyer, negotiate a reasonable price which furthers the goals set forth herein, sell the property, and distribute proceeds of sale, minus Lessor's costs of sale and reletting and any other sums owed Lessor by Lessee.

### 10.15 Right of First Refusal in Lieu of Option.

If the provisions of the option set forth in the Article X shall, for any reason, become unenforceable, Lessor shall nevertheless have a right of first refusal to purchase the Lessee's Interest in the Property at the highest documented bona fide purchase price offer made to Lessee. In such event, Lessee shall provide a copy of any bona fide contract to purchase Lessee's Interest in the Property. Lessor shall, within thirty days of receipt of such contract, notify Lessee that it has elected to acquire Lessee's Interest in the Property on the same terms and conditions as set forth in such Contract, in which case Lessor shall complete the purchase of Lessee's interest in the Property within sixty days of the date of delivery of such notice by Lessor. If Lessor fails to deliver such notice, Lessee shall be entitled to transfer Lessee's Interest in the Property to the proposed transferee on the terms and conditions set forth in such Contract, provided that such transferee enters into a Lease Assumption Agreement with the Lessor which shall include a Lease fee equal to the Fair Rental Value of the Lessee's Interest in the Property. Any sale or transfer contrary to this section, when applicable, shall be null and void.

3. A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds? See 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4) are as follows:

In order to ensure that HOME-assisted housing is modest and non-luxury, CDD will use the following method to determine that the purchase price or after-rehab value of each unit does not exceed 95% of the area median purchase price for the Colorado Springs MSA:

Reference data from the FHA single family mortgage program for existing housing to determine the median sales price for the Colorado Springs MSA. Multiply that figure by 95% to determine the maximum purchase price for units acquired through homebuyer programs. For FY 2018, the median sales price listed on the FHA mortgage limits webpage is \$265,000. Multiplying the median sales price by 95% results in a maximum purchase price of \$251,750.

For each property proposed for rehab, CDD will reference the current market value established by the El Paso County Assessor's website. The current market value will be compared to 95% of the median sales price established for 2018, or \$251,750. Because CDD's housing rehabilitation programs address health and safety issues directly related to substandard housing conditions, the current market value and the after-rehab value are considered the same.

4. Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required

that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b), are as follows:
Not applicable.

## Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Reference 91.220(I)(4)

1. Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (may include as attachment)

CDD has updated the written standards for providing ESG assistance and has yet to complete the first program year under which we are collecting performance data from subrecipients. If the Continuum of Care has established centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system.

The CoC established a centralized coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements. Currently, the PPCoC operates a Coordinated Entry System for clients who meet the definition of literally homeless. The process goes as follows:

- Client entry begins with the subrecipient service provider.
- Providers administer the Housing Survey. (VI-SPDAT is the common assessment tool).
- Survey data entered into HMIS and vulnerability score is generated.
- Case conferencing is scheduled weekly (if a housing resource is available).
- Client lists pulled from HMIS based upon available housing resources. (Different vulnerability scores are tied to different levels of housing resources. Housing resources are submitted by providers with the resource along with the eligibility for the specific resource.)
- Client is matched with appropriate available resource.
- Client is located and further eligibility for available resource is verified by the subrecipient agency.
- If client remains eligible for resource, client referred to housing resource.
- 2. Identify the process for making sub-awards and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations).

CDD consults with the CoC to determine priorities. In 2018, ESG will be allocated as follows:

Emergency Shelter Operations: No more than 60% of the entitlement award will be allocated for emergency shelter operations. In late 2017, CDD conducted an open and competitive process for funding. Respondents are currently being evaluated based on consistency with the written standards for ESG assistance, past performance, and planned outcomes.

HMIS: HMIS funds will be directly allocated to the new HMIS administrator – the sole source manager of the CoC HMIS as designated by the CoC Governing Board – following CoC Governing Board approval of a HMIS operating budget.

Rapid Rehousing/Homeless Prevention: The balance of funds will be allocated for Rapid Rehousing and/or Homeless Prevention activities. CDD will conduct an open and competitive process for funding. Respondents will be evaluated based on consistency with the written standards for ESG assistance and past performance.

3. If the jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG.

CDD consults with the Pikes Peak Continuum of Care when considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG. Per the CoC Governance Charter, the CoC governing board composition must include at least one homeless or formerly homeless person. In addition, the CoC has established a Consumer Advisory Council comprised of currently or formerly homeless consumers. The committee identifies consumer priorities, reviews matters requested by the Governing Board, provides inputs to processes and program requirements, assists in identification of barriers and potential solutions, and generally provides consumer-oriented recommendations to the Governing Board. The committee meets at least monthly.

4. Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG.

Now that the written standards are complete, the CDD will continue to work with the CoC to monitor performance metrics and evaluate outcomes across all funding sources/agencies. CDD will continue to monitor agencies receiving ESG funds to ensure that program guidelines are being followed and ensure that all agencies actively participate in Coordinated Entry when applicable. Monitoring procedure will be conducted as outlined in the ESG Monitoring Plan. All agreements require quarterly reimbursement requests and timely expenditure of funds. In addition, before reimbursement can be made, verification of expenditures is required.